

Take Back The Tap: Bottled Water Wastes Resources and Money

Fact Sheet • July 2013

The bottled water industry has generated demand for its product through marketing,¹ persuading Americans that bottled water is purer and healthier than tap water,² even though the U.S. federal government requires more rigorous safety monitoring of municipal tap water than it does of bottled water.³

After decades of steady growth,⁴ for the first time in years total U.S. bottled water sales fell during the economic recession.⁵ During this time, more-expensive brand names struggled while cheaper private-label water — store brands — experienced an increase in sales.⁶ This led Nestlé, among other companies, to reduce the price of its bottled water,⁷ to use advertising methods that tout purity⁸ and to target people in emerging markets and minority groups in the United States that have limited safe drinking water.⁹

Holding On for Pure Life in the Midst of Declining Sales

food&waterwatch

Through its Pure Life brand, Nestlé began shifting production from spring water to tap water in 2005.¹⁰ In 2009, Nestlé Pure Life was the most advertised bottled water brand in the country with nearly \$10 million spent, mostly on television ads.¹¹ Between 2008 and 2009, when almost all other major bottled water brands' sales declined and industry-wide sales decreased by 5 percent, Nestlé Pure Life grew by 18 percent.¹² This may be due to the fact that Nestlé Waters increased advertising expenditures on the brand by 3,000 percent between 2004 and 2009.¹³

Although Nestlé Waters remains publicly optimistic about its growth prospects,¹⁴ the company appears to be obscuring the financial realities of its bottled water business. As reported by *Bloomberg* news, its water sales continued to suffer in 2011 for the sixth year in a row.¹⁵

But, when Nestlé released its full-year results for 2011, its press release boasted that Nestlé Waters experienced an organic growth of 5.2 percent and grew in all three of its geo-graphic zones.¹⁶ It is unclear how the company came up with those figures, as a careful analysis of Nestlé's Consolidated



Financial Statements shows that Nestlé Waters experienced a 10 percent decline in sales from 7.2 billion Swiss francs in 2010 to 6.5 billion Swiss francs in 2011.¹⁷

Based on the most recent sales numbers provided in Nestlé SA's annual reports, between 2007 and 2012, Nestlé Waters saw a total sales decline of 31 percent. North American bottled water sales dropped by 28 percent and European sales fell 51 percent. Targeting new markets, however, appears to be bringing the company some level of success. During the same six years, other regions of the world had a 73 percent increase in bottled water sales.¹⁸ (See Table 1 on page 2 and Figure 1 on page 3.)

The World's People Need Free, Clean, Drinkable Water

Worldwide, about 1.5 million children under the age of five die annually due to illnesses contracted from contaminated drinking water and unsafe sanitation.²² Approximately 1.2 billion people in the world live in regions with scarce water resources, with 500 million more people on the brink of a similar situation.²³ Another 1.6 billion people face economic water shortages,²⁴ which according to UN Water means that their countries "lack the necessary infrastructure to take water from rivers and aquifers."²⁵ And what many Americans may not realize is that the United States is not immune from the threat of water shortages.²⁶

Yet the bottled water industry takes advantage of the water crisis by profiting off of dwindling supplies, selling off the water in our aquifers and commodifying a common resource that's essential for all life on Earth. When bottlers are not selling municipal water,²⁷ they are pumping and selling common water resources that belong to the public. These pumping operations can harm the environment and natural resources that communities rely on.²⁸ Similarly, transporting the bottled water across hundreds of miles spews carbon dioxide into the air, complicating our efforts to combat global climate change.²⁹

According to a study by researchers for the Pacific Institute, the manufacture, production and transportation of bottled water is 1,100 to 2,000 times as energy intensive as the treatment and distribution of tap water,³⁰ and in 2007, U.S. bottled water consumption had an energy-input equivalent of between 32 and 54 million barrels of oil.³¹ Over the course of a year, that amount of energy could fuel anywhere between 1.2 and 2.1 million cars, or an average of 1.6 million cars annually.³²

About 77 percent of PET plastic water bottles are not recycled and end up in landfills, as litter or incinerated.³³ This plastic

Table 1. Nestlé Waters Sales (IN BILLIONS OF SWISS FRANCS)												
Regions	2007ª	2008ª	2009ª	2010 ^b	2011 ^ь	2012°	Percent Increase or Decrease in Sales from 2007 to 2012*					
Europe	4.55	4.26	3.77	2.65	2.44	2.21	-51%					
U.S. and Canada	5.12	4.56	4.44	3.67	3.24	3.69	-28%					
Other Regions	0.735	0.766	0.854	0.844	0.843	1.27	73%					
Total Sales	10.4	9.59	9.06	7.21 ^A	6.52 ^A	7.17 ^A	-31%					
a Nestlé Annual Report 2009 at 29												

a Nestlé Annual Report 2009 at 29

b Nestlé Annual Report 2011 at 43

c Nestlé Annual Report 2012 at 47

A This is a "restated" number using new Accounting Methods. See *footnote below.

*In 2010 Nestlé changed the way it reports its sales by using a new accounting method. This came into effect January 2011. This was brought to our attention in May 2013 when Nestlé Waters North America's Media and Corporate Communications director emailed Food & Water Watch, stating: "Changes since 2007 make the sales figures in the 2007 Nestlé' SA annual report incomparable to 2012."¹⁹ (Record on file with Food & Water Watch.)

Upon investigation, it seems that after making this accounting change, Nestlé restated its financial results only back to 2010. Due to lack of transparency regarding the methodology, we were not able to duplicate this new accounting method process for the 2007–2009 numbers. However, a Nestlé press release regarding the matter stated that the new method "will reduce Nestlé reported sales by about 15%."²⁰ Thus, we reduced the 2007 to 2009 numbers by 15 percent to estimate sales representative of the new accounting methodology and still found that Nestlé Waters sales have struggled. (See Table 1a.) This finding is consistent with the April 2012 Bloomberg article entitled "Nestlé Water Suffers for Sixth Year as Consumers Try Tap" about how the company's sales continue to struggle.²¹

Table 1a. Nestlé Waters Sales (in Billions of Swiss Francs), Adjusted

Regions	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	% Change
Europe	3.87	3.62	3.20	2.65	2.44	2.21	-43%
U.S. and Canada	4.35	3.88	3.78	3.67	3.24	3.69	-15%
Other	0.625	0.651	0.726	0.884	0.843	1.27	104%
Total	8.84	8.15	7.70	7.21	6.52	7.17	-19%



SOURCES: NESTLÉ ANNUAL REPORT 2009 AT 29; NESTLÉ ANNUAL REPORT 2011 AT 43; NESTLÉ ANNUAL REPORT 2012 AT 47.

bottle trash can cost local governments a lot of money because they have to pay tipping fees, which are charges applied to a given quantity of waste at a processing facility, like a landfill.³⁴ In 2012, large landfills charged an average of \$49.27 per ton,³⁵ so with the more than 4 billion pounds of plastic bottles ending up in landfills,³⁶ municipalities are paying at least \$98 million a year to dispose of bottled water waste.³⁷

Community Discord and Nestlé's Pursuit of Public Water

In the United States, litigation between residents and bottled water companies has arisen in communities from California,³⁹ to Michigan,⁴⁰ to Maine.⁴¹ According to a Maine resident who fought for more public oversight of commercial water extraction, Nestlé's Poland Spring has been a bully in the state, harassing and suing people to get what it wants.⁴² However, Nestlé's pursuit of water extends to communities in low- and middle-income countries where people are less able to defend their right to water.

For instance, communities in Pakistan faced both physical and economic water shortages at the same time as Nestlé massproduced and profited off of their dwindling water supplies.⁴³ Pakistan's drinking water comes primarily from groundwater sources,⁴⁴ which are reportedly being over-pumped,⁴⁵ meaning that the groundwater withdrawal rate exceeds renewable capacity.⁴⁶ Recurring water shortages are most severe in Middle Eastern and North African cities.⁴⁷

Yet Nestlé's bottling operations could be further exacerbating limited freshwater resources. For example, the 2012 documentary *Bottled Life* revealed that a nearby Nestlé Pure Life plant was impacting drinking water in the small Pakistani community of Bhati Dilwan,⁴⁸ linking the plant to the com"Water is of course the most important raw material we have today in the world. It's a question of whether we should privatize the normal water supply for the population. And there are two different opinions on the matter. The one opinion, which I think is extreme, is represented by the NGOs, who bang on about declaring water a public right. That means that as a human being you should have a right to water. That's an extreme solution."

-Nestlé chairman Peter Brabeck-Letmathe, during an interview for the 2005 documentary *We Feed the World*.³⁸

munity's dirty and declining drinking water.⁴⁹ As *Bottled Life* describes, "...the village fountain water is nothing more than foul-smelling sludge."⁵⁰ A former village councilor said that bottling operations drained groundwater levels by hundreds of feet,⁵¹ and many children in the community have become sick from drinking the dirty water.⁵²

Take Back the Tap: Support the Human Right to Water

Although our public drinking water systems are in desperate need of federal investment, we are decreasing public funding for our essential water and sewer systems. Reliance on bottled water may make people less inclined to support public investment in municipal water systems,⁵³ while benefiting multinational bottling companies.

The U.S. federal government's contribution to water infrastructure improvements has dropped from more than 60 percent in 1977 to less than 7 percent in 2007.⁵⁴ After receiving a boost in 2010, federal support for our water and sewer systems continued to decline in 2011 and 2012.⁵⁵ We need a dedicated source of federal funding so that communities across the United States can keep their water clean, safe and affordable.

Therefore, Food & Water Watch recommends:

- Consumers should switch back from bottled to tap water and reclaim the clean and affordable resource that flows from our faucets — they should Take Back the Tap.
- The federal government must create a Clean Water Trust Fund to generate the money necessary to maintain and improve drinking water and sewage systems.
- The U.S. Congress should pass legislation declaring water a universal human right.

Endnotes

- 1 Gerstein, Hilary. "Not Any Drop to Drink: A Systems Approach to Water in America." *Momentum.* Vol. 1. Iss. 1. 2012 at 40 to 43; Corporate Accountability International. "Tapping Congress to Get Off the Bottle." Think Outside the Bottle Campaign, third in a series. February 2011 at 4; Hu, Zhihua et al. "Bottled Water: United States Consumers and Their Perceptions of Water Quality." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* Vol. 8. February 21, 2011 at 575.
- 2 Corporate Accountability International (2011) at 4; Hu et al. (2011) at 565 to 566, and 574; Barsamian, David. "Maude Barlow Interview." *The Progressive*. December 2008; Gerstein (2012) at 40 to 43.
- 3 U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO). "Bottled Water: FDA Safety and Consumer Protections Are Often Less Stringent Than Comparable EPA Protections for Tap Water." (GAO-09-610.) June 2009 at 2, 6 to 8.
- 4 Beverage Marketing Corporation. "Bottled Water in the U.S." 2010 Edition. July 2010 at 15; "War on Tap: America's Obsession With Bottled Water." NPR. May 17, 2010; Beverage Marketing Corporation. [Press release]. "Reinvigorated Bottled Water Bounces Back from Recessionary Years, New Report from Beverage Marketing Corporation Shows." May 2012.
- 5 Beverage Marketing Corporation. [Press release]. "Bottled Water Recovers Somewhat from Recessionary Years, New Report from Beverage Marketing Corporations Shows." September 2011; Beverage Marketing Corporation (July 2010) at 15 and 22.
- 6 Hildebrandt, Stephanie. "What's in store for private label: Retailer brands threaten national competition." *Beverage Industry Magazine*. September 12, 2011; Jacobsen, Jessica. "Bottled water sales get refreshed – Sparkling, enhanced waters deepen category's reach." *Beverage Industry Magazine*. October 12, 2011; Haderspeck, Jennifer. "Bottled water makes a splash – Unique ingredients can help category grow, experts say." *Beverage Industry Magazine*. October 12, 2012; Jeffery, Kim. "NWNA." September 2010 at 3 and 8. Presentation available at http://www.nestle.com/Common/NestleDocuments/Documents/ Library/Presentations/Zones/NWNA_KJeffery_Sep2010.pdf. Accessed November 9, 2012.
- 7 Fishman, Charles. "U.S. bottled water sales are booming (again) despite opposition." *National Geographic News Watch.* May 17, 2012.
- 8 See Food & Water Watch. [Report]. "Hanging on for Pure Life." March 2011; Corporate Accountability International (2011) at 4; Bartol, Deborah et al. "Marketing of Bottled Water: Business and Ethical Issues." *River Academic Journal*. Vol. 7. No. 1. Spring 2011 at 1 and 2; Ward, Lorna A. et al. "Health beliefs about bottled water: a qualitative study." *BMC Public Health.* Vol. 9. June 19, 2009 at 201.

- 9 Mulier, Tom. "Nestlé Waters 'Optimistic' Sales Will Rebound on Emerging Markets Growth." *Bloomberg.* June 21, 2010; De Lafuente, Della. "Nestlé Pitches Pure Life to U.S. Hispanics." *Brandweek*. August 6, 2008.
- 10 Beverage Marketing Corporation (July 2010) at 253 and 254.
- 11 *Ibid.* at 262 to 263.
- 12 Ibid. at 150.
- 13 Ibid. at 270.
- 14 Mulier (2010).
- 15 Doherty, Dermot. "Nestle Water Suffers for Sixth Year as Consumers Try Tap." *Bloomberg.* April 18, 2012.
- 16 Nestlé SA. [Press release]. "Full Year 2011: 7.5% organic growth, +60 basis points margin improvement." February 16, 2012.
- 17 Food & Water Watch Calculation 1, based on Nestlé Group . "Consolidated Financial Statements of the Nestle Group 2011." February 16, 2012 at 69 and 71.
- Nestlé Annual Report 2009 at 29; Nestlé Annual Report 2011 at 43; Nestlé Annual Report 2012 at 47.
- 19 Record on file with Food & Water Watch.
- 20 Nestlé SA. [Press release]. "Decision of the Nestlé Board of Directors." November 19, 2010.
- 21 Doherty (2012).
- 22 "General Assembly declares access to clean water and sanitation is a human right." UN News Centre. July 28, 2010.
- 23 UN Water. "Coping with Water Scarcity. Challenge of the Twenty-First Century." 2007 World Water Day. March 22, 2007 at 4.
- 24 Ibid. at 4.
- 25 Ibid. at 4.
- 26 Kloss, Christopher. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Managing Wet Weather with Green Infrastructure Municipal Handbook: Rainwater Harvesting Policies." (EPA-833-F-08-010.) December 2008 at 1; Earth Policy Institute. "Countries Overpumping Aquifers in 2012." September 2012; U.S. General Accounting Office. "Freshwater Supply: States' Views of How Federal Agencies Could Help Them Meet the Challenges of Expected Shortfalls." (GAO-03-514.) July 2003 at 5.
- 27 Food & Water Watch. "Bottling Our Cities' Tap Water: Share of Bottled Water from Municipal Supplies Up 50 Percent." August 2010 at 1; Beverage Marketing Corporation (July 2010) at 255; Corporate Accountability International (2011) at 4 and 5; Gleick, P.H. and H.S. Cooley. "Energy implications of bottled water." *Environmental Research Letters*. February 19, 2009 at 2.
- 28 Boldt-Van Rooy, Tara. "Bottling Up' Our Natural Resources: The Fight Over Bottled Water Extraction in the United States." Journal of Land Use. Vol. 18. Iss. 2, Spring 2003 at 279 and 280; GAO (2009) at 26 to 28; Winter, Thomas C. et al. U.S. Department of the Interior. U.S. Geological Survey. "Ground Water and Surface Water. A Single Source." U.S. Geological Survey Circular 1139. 1998 at vii.
- 29 Grady, Caitlin and Tamim Younos. "Bottled Water Technology and Its Global Ramifications: An Overview." *International Water Technology Journal.* Vol. 2. No. 2. June 2012 at 189 to 190.
- 30 Gleick and Cooley (2009) at 6.
- 31 Ibid. at 6.
- 32 Food & Water Watch Calculation, based on data from: Gleick and Cooley (2009) at 6; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Office of Transportation and Air Quality. "Average Annual Emissions and Fuel Consumption for Gasoline-Fueled Passenger Cars and Light Trusts." (EPA420-F-08-024.) October 2008 at 4; U.S. Department of Energy. Energy Information Administration. "Frequently Asked Questions – Conversion Equivalents." Available at http://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/ faq.cfm?id=24&t=6. Accessed February 22, 2012.
- 33 GAO (2009) at 23.
- Corporate Accountability International. "Getting States Off the Bottle." Think Outside the Bottle Campaign, second in a series. March 23, 2010 at 4; Environmental Working Group. "2011 Bottled Water Scorecard." 2011 at 20.
- 35 "Tipping fees vary across the U.S." *Waste & Recycling News*. July 20, 2012.

- 36 Corporate Accountability International (2010) at 4; Environmental Working Group (2011) at 20.
- 37 Food & Water Watch Calculation, based on Corporate Accountability International (2010) at 4; Environmental Working Group (2011) at 20; "Tipping fees vary across the U.S." (2012).
- 38 Harris, Scott. "University of Alberta vs. Nestlé: Controversy and honorary degrees." *The Council of Canadians*. February 23, 2012; Jaffee, Daniel and Soren Newman. "A Bottle Half Empty: Bottled Water, Commodification and Contestation." *Organization & Environment*. 2012 at 6.
- 39 Conlin, Michelle. "A town torn apart by Nestlé: How a deal for a bottled water plant set off neighbor against neighbor in struggling McCloud, Calif." *Bloomberg Business Week*. April 16, 2008.
- 40 Madigan, Kate. PIRGIM Education Fund. "Left Out to Dry: How Michigan Citizens Pay the Price for Unregulated Water Use." September 2005 at 11 to 14.
- 41 Farwell, Jackie. "Tapping in. After 160 years in Maine, Poland Spring stirs up debate about the state's future." *Mainebiz*. April 20, 2009.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Rosemann, Nils. ActionAid Pakistan and Swiss Coalition of Development Organizations. "Drinking Water Crisis in Pakistan and the Issue of Bottled Water. The Case of Nestlé's 'Pure Life'." April 2005 at 6 to 7 and 25 to 26; Barlow, Maude. (2007). *Blue Covenant: The Global Water Crisis and the Coming Battle for the Right to Water*. New York: The New Press at 135.
- 44 Rosemann (2005) at 25.
- 45 Ibid.; Earth Policy Institute. World on Edge Natural Systems Data Freshwater. Countries Overpumping their Aquifers in 2012. Available at http://www.earth-policy.org/?/data_center/C22/. Accessed November 7, 2012.
- 46 Rosemann (2005) at 25.

- 47 McDonald, Robert I. et al. "Urban growth, climate change, and freshwater availability." PNAS Early Edition, Sustainability Science. February 22, 2011 at 1 and 2.
- 48 Regenass, Romeo. "Poisoning the well? Nestlé Accused of Exploiting Water Supplies for Bottled Brands." Worldcrunch in partnership with Tages-Anzeiger. January 19, 2012; Hamel, Stephanie. "Glamour and difficulty for water." *Excelsior* (Mexico City). February 23, 2013; *Bottled Life* presskit (English). Available at http://www.bottledlifefilm.com/ index.php/downloads-for-media.html. Accessed April 15, 2013.
- 49 Regenass (2012); Hamel (2013); *Bottled Life* presskit (2013).
- 50 Bottled Life presskit (2013).
- 51 Regenass (2012); Hamel (2013); Bottled Life presskit (2013).
- 52 Regenass (2012).
- 53 Barsamian (2008); Barlow (2007) at 2, 93 and 135.
- 54 U.S. Congressional Budget Office. "Public Spending on Transportation and Water Infrastructure." (Pub. No. 4088). November 2010 at Supplemental Tables W-1 and W-2.
- 55 GAO. "Water Infrastructure: Approaches and Issues for Financing Drinking Water and Wastewater Infrastructure." (GAO-13-451T). March 13, 2013 at 4 to 5.

For more information:

web: www.foodandwaterwatch.org email: info@fwwatch.org phone: (202) 683-2500 (DC) • (415) 293-9900 (CA)

Copyright © July 2013 Food & Water Watch